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PRESIDENT’S MEMO TO STOCKHOLDERS

Dear fellow members of NRHS FEC Chapter:   Having missed the April meeting acct. of my daughter having an operation, I regret to say that I will not be at the May meeting acct. my wife and I will be in North Carolina then.  I know you will be in the good hands of Hal Greenlee and Harlan Hannah - only thing missing will be the coffee & cookies/donuts.  I'd also like to report that I have now visited Melbourne High, Eau Gallie High School (twice), and Melbourne Central Catholic in an effort to get their History Departments interested in the NRHS.  Although they all appeared interested in the office and promised to pass the materiel along, I have not heard from any of them.  I'm now thinking of pursuing other means such as leaving flyers on bulletin boards and at hobby shops.
In view of the recent terrible event at Virginia Tech, I began to think of people on the railroad who had a thin grasp on reality like Mr. Cho.  One of the worst of these was a TRI-RAIL conductor known as 'The Screamer'.  This nickname came from his habit of SCREAMING the signals on the radio in a shrill voice as his train went up the road.  Example, "CLEAR SIGNAL, NORTH END OF POMPANO; CLEAR SIGNAL, SOUTH END OF POMPANO" and so on.  Other voices on other trains would call "For Christ sake, just CALL the signal, stop yelling on the radio."  It finally ended in his nickname of "The Screamer".  Interspersed would be calls of "RADIO CHECK, RADIO CHECK" at the top of his lungs - the reason for this was his 'reasoning' that if anything went wrong, he could blame it on a faulty radio.  He was totally paranoid.  When this guy worked, the other crews would have to listen all day to his shrieking on the radio and nothing would shut him up.
The railroad, like the military, can be an environment that is unkind to folks like this and result in teasing and joking and of course this guy soon became the butt of many jokes.  I told him once "The more you react, the more they tease, so try and ignore them".  He yelled "I CAN'T IGNORE THEM!!”
Down the road, several men developed an active dislike to this person's foibles and tried to either avoid him or MAKE him avoid them.  Since the poor guy was incompetent, he was a danger to the crew he worked with, and if anything happened as a result of his screw-up, you'd find yourself at a hearing along with him.  The Company was aware of his shortcomings and would tell the engineers to "Just keep an eye on him." - TRI-RAIL's way of solving the problem.
One of the vivid incidents occurred when ALL the train crews agreed among themselves to only work a 40 hour week and NOT accept any overtime or extra jobs because of the Company piling the work on the existing train crews and thereby getting along without hiring any new crews when they were badly needed.  In many cases, the railroad men are their own worst enemies since the temptation to make lots of money outweighs the danger of causing an accident due to being tired.
This time everybody stuck together EXCEPT the screamer.  HE accumulated almost 40 hours at overtime in one week - making the money that everyone had denied themselves and also thereby breaking the agreement we'd made to try and get some help out there.  In the West Palm Beach break room, one of the engineers yelled "What the HELL are you trying to do - - - - ???" "I NEED the MONEEYYY" yelled the Screamer.  A couple days later, I brought my train in from Miami and entered the break room at WPB to find the walls covered with copies of Screamer's timesheet showing all the overtime and across the whole sheet was written in black marker - HOG.  I glanced in the teletype room and saw those walls were papered with copies of his timesheets too.  'J- - - S' I thought, he'll really go nuts when he sees this.'  I went into the restroom and standing at the urinal glanced up to see 'HOG' and the timesheet taped above the urinal.  There were several in the toilet stall, too.  Looking up, I saw them stuck to the ceilings too - there were hundreds of them.  At this happy moment, I heard Screamer's big, old Cadillac pull up outside, so I left, but as I was driving out of the parking lot, I heard "AAAAAAAHHHHHH!!" coming from the break room where Screamer had gone to sign in.
Screamer gathered up a bunch of the copies and took them with him on his train to Miami.  When he got there, he went upstairs to the office and showed the supervisors how 'mean everybody was to him'.  They all agreed with him then laughed their heads off after he left.
Next day, reviewing train orders in West Palm, Screamer came in and gave all of us a weird look and said, "I know you all pretend to be my friends. I KNOW!! I know you all make jokes about me behind my back."  One of the engineers said "Hell, no, - - - -, we don't pretend, WE DON'T LIKE YOU!!”  Dead silence at the OK Corral, and a few days later as my train went North out of Fort Lauderdale, we heard ---- screaming his way south and my young conductor picked up our radio and said in a quavering voice, "I know, I KNOW!!,  You'll ALL be sorry someday!!".  I told him to lay off; did he want to drive the guy nuts??  My conductor answered "He IS nuts, Walt and you know it too."  Evidently everybody knew it except (it seemed) the managers at TRI-RAIL even though lots of this went on over the radio.  It gave the CSX freight crews lots of laughs as they listened in on the same frequency.
The upshot was that they finally sent Screamer to a shrink.  I found this out as my conductor, asst. conductor, and I were checking in at West Palm and the Screamer approached us waving a sheet of paper.  It was from the psychiatrist and (basically) said ' - - - - was not crazy'.  He kept saying, "See, this proves it, this is from the Company and it says I'm not crazy."  We all agreed that it was 'very nice, - - - -' and after humoring him for a while we got the Hell out of there.  I heard they finally got rid of him.  I don't know how, but he had a paper 'proving he is not crazy'.  So much for the Psychiatrists.  You have to wonder how many folks like Mr. Cho (and Screamer) are wandering around out there - marginally functional but ready to snap at any time.
Regards to all,
Walter E. Smith
MINUTES OF THE APRIL 2007 MEETING 

Chapter Secretary Harlan Hannah called the meeting to order at 7:20 PM on April 9, 2007.  Walt Smith was not in attendance because of a family emergency.  15 chapter members were in attendance.  Liz Sowden was also present along with Bob Selle’s guest George Cole.
Treasurer’s Report –Bob Selle presented the treasurer’s report.  Don Pirson moved to approve the report.  Chuck Beckner seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Approval of Minutes –The Secretary called for additions, corrections or comments to the March minutes as published in the “Champion”.  Bob Selle pointed out that Howard Ameling name’s had been misspelled.  Don Pirson offered the motion to approve the minutes as corrected.  Chuck Beckner seconded the motion.  The motion passed.
Old Business:

· John Caselli reported that he had received additional back issues of the newsletter from Chuck Billings and Bob Selle.  When John gets these scanned and posted on the web site, he will have most of seven years of newsletters.  Jerry Sheehan offered to go through the chapter archives to see what is available there.

New Business:

· Stanley Bell had several suggestions for club activities.  

· The first suggestion was to ride the “Inland Lakes Railway excursion train from Mount Dora.  Stanley left several copies of the Inland Lakes brochure with the Secretary.  The brochures will be available for review at the next meeting.

· Stan also spoke with a Mr. Don Levine who offered to set up another visit to the New Smyrna shops.

· The Secretary deferred discussion to the next meeting.

Reports & Announcements:
· None
Program

· Hal Greenlee --  Maine two foot gauge narrow gauge railroads.
STACK TALK by Neil Moran April 2007
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Just getting back into the swing of things after going through a triple by-pass last month. That was like being hit by a freight going 60 mph! My advice, stay away from the tracks. Many thanks for your thoughts and prayers.

Now let’s get to the steam news of the day.

CHINA:

On a recent tour out of London, England the first stop in China was the Chengdu Seamless Pipe works.  The plant was closing down and production was being moved to a new site adjacent to the Chengdu Iron and Steel works north of the city.  SY class 2-8-2s #1207 still works the yard along with SY #2008 and #2010.  But by the time you read this these locomotives will be sold to a near by glassworks.  The latest information that I have received is that all three Mikados are being used at the glassworks.

Jiangyou Steelworks is located approximately eighty miles north of Chengdu, and the group was surprisingly waved straight through without any passes.  Quickly spotted were four SY class Mikados switching the yards.  Then moving to the main yards two more Mikes were moving around that location.  There were some new diesels that had just arrived. These DFHJB’s were built back in the 1990’s.  As the group was about to leave the facility the steel works security arrived and demanded to see their IDs.  Upon learning that some of the group had shot diesel pictures, they were ordered to remove these pictures immediately.  Apparently the diesels are top secret and not to be photographed.  The police did not mind the photos of the SY class engines at all.  Luckily the photographers that shot the diesels were using digital cameras otherwise they would have lost their entire of role of slides.

The next location was the Chengdu Iron and Steel works.  This is the main steel works in the area between Xindu and Qingliang.  Fortunately this pipe works is located right off the Chengdu-Mianyang Expressway.  This allows easy photography.  Moving about the yards were six Mikados shunting, along with some GKD class diesels.  Trying their luck at the main gate after taking all those pictures, the group was politely refused permission when asked if they could get a closer look at the engines.

Looking at some of the QJ locations at Dongzhan, there are still four 2-lO-2s in operation.  With no depot in sight the QJs line up at a small building.  The group was very lucky to get four lined up side by side.  Within minutes QJ #7127 started up very quickly and headed down the yards to pick up its coal train headed towards Fucan.  The line is easy to follow even past Fucan all the way to the power plant Zouxian.  Luck held for the photographers as another QJ #7190 was headed towards Dongzhan.  They quickly turned around and followed it back, getting many shots along the road.  She made quite a racket climbing steep hills and over some bridges, sending smoke fifty feet above the stack.

Here is our last look at China.  Things continued for the better at Shibanxi in Sichuan Province. This railroad operates several SY class Mikados.  It is a very scenic line with grades up to one percent, five tunnels, and nice farm scenery.  The crew was very friendly, and even encourages cab rides for a small fee.  The Mikes pull about a fifteen-car freight train.  Sometimes there are coaches added to the consist, and if you choose to ride don’t be surprised to share the car with pigs.  There are several pig farms adjacent to the railway and the farmers think nothing of it when the pigs have to go to the market.  Generally the pigs are herded into one coach so as not to bother the passengers.  But this is not always the case.  They make a racket especially when the engineer blows the whistle.  The aroma is not the best either as there are no doors between the coaches.  The Mikados will stay in operation in 2007 and possible into 2008, pigs and all.
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SOUTH AFRICA: Sandstone

The museum has kept busy by restoring a Kerr Stuart class N64 locomotive #16 a 0-4-0, plus # 12536, a 1934 built in the Eastern Free State.  The N64 ran on the Estates Railway a month ago.  Class 19D 4-8-2 #2654 is presently working at the Bloemfontein Shops, and will continue to work there during this year.  This Krupp built locomotive was initially delivered to the South African Railway (SAR) in 1939.  She originally operated on the Loraine Gold Mine Railway near Sandstone.

Friends of the Rail in Pretoria: They have also been busy putting North British Class 15F 4-8-2 #3117 back in operation.  This group has not run a Mountain Class for some time.  This class engine was well represented on the SAR.  All told SAR purchased 255 of them.  The Pretoria organization, Reefsteamers, Sandstone, Oosterlijn Club, and the Umgeni Steam Railway have operated, or do still have 15F type locomotives running both local and international.  In fact Reefsteamers recently gained another I5 class CA 4-8-2 #205 6 built by ALCO.

CANADA:

The recent run by “Royal Hudson” #2860 out of Vancouver down to White Rock proved a great success.  “She ran well.” said one CNR official.  More testing will take place but no dates have been announced.  As for #3716 Consol she, too, had some testing done to her but not as extensive as the “Royal Hudson”.  The Consol was moved out of the North Vancouver shops and moved about the facility for some time.  Everything seemed to go well with the exception of some minor flaws.  She too will face further testing.  Like #2860 no dates have been set for any excursions.

Over in Ottawa the Canadian House of Commons passed a bill C-342 to fund the Canadian National Museum in St. Constand/Delson, Quebec.  The museum was in danger of having its doors closed due to lack of proper funding.  Passage of this bill into law will mark the creation of the first national museum outside the national capital region in Ottawa, and the first national museum for Quebec.  This is a project of the Canadian Railroad Historical Association, which is celebrating its seventy fifth year of preserving and interpreting Canada’s railway history.  This museum specialized in a collection that included more than 250,000 objects and documents.  The rolling stock includes over 160 railway vehicles; including CPR 4-4-0 #144 the oldest surviving Canadian built steam engine and CN #4100 a 2-10-2 that was considered the most powerful steam locomotive in Canada.

UNITED STATES:

Cheyenne, Wyoming, or gentlemen start your engines!  In the last edition of Stack Talk I reported that Union Pacific had announced several steam excursions for 2007.  In a March bulletin UP released a blockbuster goodwill tour that will take them from Cheyenne to Seattle Washington.  The itinerary is as follows: The power used will be Northern #844.  May 3 Cheyenne to Rock Springs, Wy.  May 4 Rock Springs to Pocatello, Idaho.  May S Pocatello to Boise, Idaho.  While at Boise the steam train will layover for servicing and display from 8 am to 5 pm.  May 7 Boise to La Grande, Ore.  May 8 La Grande to Hinkle, Ore.  At Hinkle another layover for service and display 8 am to 5 pm.  May 10 Hinkle to the The Dalles, Ore. where the train will again layover for servicing and display on the 11th.  On May 12 The Dalles to Fife just outside Tacoma, WA.  The next day May 13th #844 will be serviced and on display 8 am to 5 pm.  The train then moves to Portland, OR.
For the next five days and here is where it gets real interesting.  The Oregon Railroad Heritage Foundation just announced former Southern Pacific Daylight engine #4449 will join UP’s #844 in double-heading out of Portland, Or to Seattle, WA.  First, the two will power several trips out of Tacoma to Everett, WA. using BNSF tracks north of Seattle.  These excursions will be operated as a fundraiser for the Berriger Library in Washington State, and for the Oregon Rail Heritage Foundation, which is raising funds for a new home for the three locomotives owned by the city of Portland at the Brooklyn roundhouse.  Proposed dates for these double-headers are May 14 thru 22.  The last time UP #844 and SP #4449 double-headed was back on October 12, 1975 with the American Freedom Train through Grand Island, Neb.  It goes without saying that these excursions will be the highlight of this good will trip.  Guaranteed Railfans will descend upon these trips en masse. Undoubtedly the greatest steam event of the year! It is being dubbed “When Giants Meet”.  Double-headed Northerns were rare in steam days, so powerful were these locomotives, and even more so in the excursion era.  The Daylight has double-headed with Spokane, Portland & Seattle 4-8-4 #700 in July 2005 on an excursion through the Columbia River Gorge.

Now let’s get back to the #844 romp through the Pacific Northwest.  The return trip starts May 23 Portland to Hinkle, May 24 Hinkle back to La Grande and on May 25 La Grande east to Nampa, Idaho.  Here the train will layover for servicing and display for three days and on May 29 Pocatello to Montpelier, Idaho.  We are now making the far turn and coming down the homestretch.  May 30 Montpelier to Rock Springs and the final leg of this monumental journey, Rock Springs back home to Cheyenne.

Union Pacific has stated this is the first ever visit by a UP steam excursion to the Seattle area.  Challenger #3985 is presently going under repairs in the Cheyenne shops.  The 4-6-6-4 will be used to pull excursions from Denver to the Colorado State Fair at Pueblo in August.  Only UP could extend themselves to such a massive schedule, and we have Steve Lee and his crew to thank for this.

Here is another headline event.  The Rio Grande scenic railway at Alamosa, Colorado plans to begin steam operations with former Southern Pacific 2-6-0 #1744 this Memorial Day weekend.  The railroad acquired the 1901 Baldwin from a short line holding company “Rio Grande Pacific” in March.  The large Mogul arrived last month and after repairs is expected to power weekend passenger trains this summer on the Rio Grande Scenic.  During the week and non-holiday service they will continue to use diesel power up the mountain.

Over the Memorial Day weekend, Alamosa will host three days of festivities celebrating the arrival of #1744, and the start of the 2007 season.  There will be a christening ceremony for the Mogul at the Alamosa station on Saturday May 26, plus daily party trains for more celebrations and activities at LaVeta Pass at the end of the line.  Tickets can be purchased by calling 877-7C0-RAIL or at www.alaosatrain.com.  This is really a surprise event as no one thought this could come about so quickly.  Hats off to a very enterprising group.

Roanoke, Va.: We all rejoiced a few months ago over the sale of the Nickel Plate #763 from the Virginia Museum of Transportation to the Ohio Central Railroad.  Unfortunately, the sale has hit a snag.  It requires the approval of the Roanoke City Council, the Roanoke Times reported.  The deal had the #763 heading for Ohio for $125,000 with the Ohio Central making a down payment of $25,000.  The Berkshire, like much of the museum’s rolling stock, is actually owned by the city of Roanoke; hence the Roanoke City Council must authorize the sale.  Bev Fitzpatrick, the museum’s executive director said “The museum has had a rough time the past few years when state funding was cut, and a storm tore off part of the new roof”  This led Fitzpatrick to say the museum was in crisis.  Some pointed out that the locomotive, built by Lima in 1944, has no real connection to Virginia, since the Nickel Plate never operated in that state.  If the sale goes through, and it should, the money will go to restore several locomotives that are stored at the Virginia Scrap Iron & Metal Company since the 1950’s.

We head out to Carson City, Nevada for our final news item.  The State Board in charge of reconstructing the Virginia and Truckee Railroad from Carson City to Virginia City, Nevada has approved a deal with the Sierra RR to run the ex McCloud 2-8-2 #18 in Sacramento and Oakdale, Cal.  This engine was built in 1914 by Baldwin, and was acquired last year by the V&T for $420,000 from the McCloud RR.  The Mike has been in storage there and hopes to operate when the V&T opens up in 2010.  The Sierra presently operated the Sierra RR dinner train in Oakdale, CA. along with the Sacramento River Train in its first year of service.  The present reconstruction of the V&T is expected to make 360 trips with 73,000 passengers and a net of $420, 000 according to the group.  Steam enthusiasts will have their interests heightened when they ride the V&T engine this summer on the Sacramento River train.

Now it is time to thank a host of people who contributed some of the news you just read. John Biehn (Dayton RR Society), John Batwell (South African Rail), Ed Emery (Toronto Canada), John Reilly (RRE-NY), Richard Taylor (NRHS-NJ), and from your most humble servant in steam.

TRAIN STORIES AND NEWS

The big local news this month is the derailment on the Meridian and Bigbee for a train bringing SRB segments to KSC from Utah.  Here are a couple of items.  The first, an e-mail came to your editor from a co-worker.
ATK train with SRB segments crashes again

Having said that, there is a sidebar to the main story here that struck me as an "interesting coincidence"....the personnel car involved in the derailment, and in which the escort passengers (and who it appears are thankfully) were riding, is owned by the Promontory Chapter of the National Railway Historical Society (NRHS), and is named the "Warrior River."  The derailment occurred on the Meridian & Bigbee line on a trestle over the Tombigbee River.  The uppermost portion of a chain of rivers, of which the Tombigbee is one, is the Black Warrior River, which empties out of a lake known by two different names: Bankhead Lake and....."Warrior River." 

The "Warrior River" is a Pullman passenger rail car with six bedrooms, two rest rooms, a full kitchen and lounge, built in 1949.  It was bought by the Promontory Chapter of the NRHS in 1988 and considerably updated.  (The Promontory Chapter takes its name from Promontory Point, in Utah, not far from ATK Thiokol's facility, where the eastern and western segments of the first US transcontinental railroad were joined by the pounding of a "Golden Spike" back in May of 1869.)
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The track is now operated by the Meridian and Bigbee Railroad which is owned by Genesee & Wyoming Inc. http://www.gwrr.com.  CSX presumably sold or leased the track to GWRR sometime since 2003, creating what it calls a "short line partner" http://www.csx.com/?fuseaction=customers.sl_directory-detail&i=2039 . The Meridian and Bigbee has had a number of derailments in the news recently, including one that was suspected to have been caused by vandalism.
http://www.meridianstar.com/local/local_story_037004945.html http://www.meridianstar.com/local/local_story_030001902.html http://www.meridianstar.com/local/local_story_319005401.html 
E-mail to Chuck Billings:

Hi Chuck,
I'm glad you still have the same email address.  I just wanted to let you know this was our passenger car. The article below is one that was put on the wire the day after the accident.  I have several different articles which I will email you on separate emails, because they would take too much space to do on one run.  This was the first piece that was forwarded to me from a friend in South Carolina.  It doesn't give much in the way of details about damage but all six crew members were injured, and this included the locomotive engineer.  The worst injury was Lois who is our car manager and cook.  She broke her collar bone, eight ribs, her pelvis, and has one deflated lung.  She is in her seventies and I don't think she will recover easily.  Gary who was our crew member which is what I do when I take the trip, broke his sternum, and cracked several bones in his neck.  He will have to wear a neck brace for about six months and have his chest taped under pressure for about the same amount of time.  The ATK Thiokol engineers (three)… one broke his wrist, and the other two were badly bruised, and one has lost some of his lung capacity.  The car is waiting to see what the insurance people will do, but it probably will be totaled.  Bad news for our little group.  This was a good business and they had run it for twenty years without an accident.  I was slated to take this trip three different times and each time something came up that kept me off the train.  I lucked out!!!

It’s great to hear from you,

Howard
DERAILED TRAIN CLEANUP BEGINS RAILROAD TRESTLE DEEMED SAFE HOURS BEFORE COLLAPSING - “Tuscaloosa News” May 4, 2007
By Lucinda Coulter Staff Writer

Workers using heavy machinery and cranes extract a CSX (UP – ED) train engine which was hauling NASA solid rocket boosters on Thursday. The train derailed Wednesday in Myrtlewood.

Myrtlewood - Officials have begun an investigation into the Old Slough railroad trestle that buckled, just hours after being deemed safe, causing a train carrying rocket booster parts to derail.  More than 50 federal, state and railroad representatives gathered Thursday in the swampy marshland where the train derailed.  The site is about one mile east of Alabama Highway 114 and three miles east of the Tombigbee Waterway in Marengo County.

A day after the wreck, which injured six crewmembers, officials from NASA, the Genesee & Wyoming Railroad and the R.J. Corman Railroad Group and the state began assessing the cleanup effort.  The R. J. Corman crew worked to move the derailed cars with heavy equipment.

Investigators with the Federal Railroad Administration had no early indicators into the cause of the accident, said Warren Flatau, spokesman for the administration.  The railroad administration knew that the trestle had been closed for inspections on Monday, Flatau said.  The Federal Railroad Administration often assists in inspections for rails carrying military materials.  But Flatau said the agency decided that its assistance wasn’t needed to inspect the Old Slough trestle.  “Our investigation will describe in great detail when the inspections were and what happened to cause the derailment," Flatau said.

Jim Southworth of the National Transportation Safety Board said that the NTSB is monitoring the investigation, which is being conducted primarily by the Federal Railroad Administration.
Three of the injured, most of who remain unidentified, were engineers with the rockets’ manufacturer, ATK Launch Systems of Brigham City, Utah.  Three others were railroad employees.

One railroad employee (NRHS member – ED) the train’s cook -- is still in critical condition at DCH Regional Medical Center, according to the son of an ATK employee.  The cook had a fractured hip and neck, along with a punctured lung, said Deren Smith of Idaho Falls, Idaho.  “They are not out of the woods yet," he said.  Smith’s father, Rex Smith, is also on the mend at DCH.  He broke a bone in his wrist, and still has swelling in one of his knees, Deren Smith said.  ATK’s two other injured employees were released from the hospital, said George Torres, a spokesman for the company.

The train was going about five miles per hour when it derailed, said Kyle Herring, a NASA spokesman in Houston.  “They were aware there was trouble with the bridge," Deren Smith said.

Smith said his father landed on top of others who were standing in the train when their passenger car fell off the trestle and landed on its side.

The eastbound train had passed over the Tombigbee Waterway and was traveling on track 10’ above 650 feet of low-lying bog.  The lead locomotive of the 14-car train was about 100 feet from the end of the raised section when the track gave way about 9 a.m., Herring said.

Routine inspections of the railway were done Monday and repairs were made to the trestle before it was put back into service Wednesday morning, said Gerry Gates, vice president for safety and compliance with the Connecticut-based Genesee & Wyoming Inc., parent company of the Meridian & Bigbee Railroad that owns the track.

“Whether any connection exists between the repairs and the incident will be determined by the investigation," said Genesee & Wyoming spokesman Michael Williams.  Gates said that the maximum weight of each forward segment car was 500,000 pounds and that the two engines pulling the 14-car train are the largest in the industry.

Gates described the pace of the train as “creeping" when it derailed, he said. He did not know the exact age of the trestle that collapsed under the train or details of the length of its support or depth of its pilings.  Both Gates and former Gulf, Mobile and Ohio railroad employee Emmett Woods Jr. said that the trestle had most likely been in use since 1900. Woods, an 80-year-old Cottondale resident, said that many of the tracks in the state were built before the start of the 20th century.
The train had eight rail cars hauling segments of the solid rocket boosters, which lift space shuttles from Earth before detaching and falling into the ocean, from which they are recovered and taken back to the manufacturer in northern Utah.  The rockets are refilled with solid fuel that is about the consistency of a pencil eraser, separated into four segments (Rockets are separated in to segments at KSC before returning to Utah – ED) and sent back to NASA’s Kennedy Space Center in Florida where they are reassembled.

The route through Alabama had been used many times in the nearly 30-year history of hauling rockets from Utah to Florida, but it became the main route after Hurricane Katrina temporarily closed a route through New Orleans, Herring said.  Genesee and Wyoming Railroad purchased the lines shortly after Katrina.  Gates said the company has spent $7.5 million for repairs on the tracks of the Meridian & Bigbee rail route, which runs between Meridian, Miss., and Montgomery. There have been a few derailments of cars on the rail line in the past, Gates said.

“Nothing of this magnitude has happened like this before," said David Beaman, deputy manager of the solid rocket motor project office with NASA’s Marshall Space Flight Center in Huntsville.  “Typically the movement of the rocket components is well-choreographed and is a well-executed plan."  It’s unclear whether future rocket loads will be transported by another route.  Any other route must meet certain criteria for the oversized load, Herring said.

The two lead locomotives had been put back on the train track by Thursday, and the passenger car was being righted as well. A temporary track was being built to the site so the train could leave, said June Malone, a spokeswoman with NASA in Huntsville.

One rocket fits on four rail cars, and the train had two rockets. The cars hauling the front rocket were jumbled, but did not fall off the tracks.  However, one rocket segment did fall off a car and remained sideways on the ground Thursday.

Gates estimated that the railcars and the rocket motor components will take 24 to 48 hours to move. The entire cleanup could take a month.  “Once we get the cars out of here, we will continue our full investigation to reinstate the line back to service," Gates said.  The line’s daily traffic of about 100 freight cars has been rerouted during cleanup and the investigation, said Genesee & Wyoming spokesman Williams.

Some of the solid rocket motor components did not derail and were taken back to a switching station near Georgia Pacific’s Naheola mill, which uses the Meridian & Bigbee Railroad to carry pulp.

Steven Roy, spokesman for NASA’s Marshall Space Flight Center in Huntsville, said the agency will analyze data-recorder information from the components to determine whether they were damaged in the accident.  Computerized sensors on the solid rocket motor fuel components and in each of the cars recorded the vibrations, but their computerized records have yet to be downloaded.  “We will get a good history of the amount of vibrations and loads placed on the solid rocket motor components that will help determine if they can be used in a space mission," Roy said.  “Only one car of those that derailed, only one solid rocket segment, rolled onto its side in the derailment."

The rockets had been planned for the space shuttle Discovery’s October mission and Atlantis’ mission in December. The wreck is not expected to delay the launches because replacement units could be used for the shuttle flights if necessary, NASA officials said. 
The segment that slipped off its railcar will most likely go back to Utah, but the other segments could continue on to Florida, said ATK’s George Torres.  “They travel through the air and hit the ocean, so they are pretty substantial," he said. “They take a beating and keep on ticking."

Gates said he was on site to make sure people are in a safe environment and that the hazards of being near the solid rocket components cleanup are communicated.  Although the boosters are filled with fuel, they are not an immediate hazard because they require a special igniter.

Although laid in swampland and fields, the tracks are near the small town of Myrtlewood, which has a town hall, post office, grocery and volunteer fire department.  Residents said officials with the railroad companies had allayed their fears that the situation was dangerous.  At Myrtlewood Town Hall, part-time clerk Cecilia Jowers said, “We are not worried about anything."

The site of the accident bustled with people in bright orange and lime green safety vests. Creosote railroad ties had been brought in and stacked for use in the repair near the site.

Federal agents and representatives from the Alabama Department of Environmental Management and Alabama State Troopers were also at the site, where they and private security guarded two entrances.  Early in the day, a third entrance was blockaded with large stones moved by a bulldozer.

Harry Reed, director of the Reusable Solid Rocket Motor Program, said that representatives of his office were there to support the derailment crew.  “This is a very significant mishap for us," he said.  “We are here to respond appropriately.  We are collecting the facts.  Our first priority is to get the cars back up."

Staff writer Adam Jones contributed to this report.

Article supplied to the “East Coast Champion” by Chuck Billings
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From http://www.getcruising.com/rails/_fec.html
Florida East Coast Chapter, NRHS

P.O. Box 2034

Cocoa, Fl 32923


Next Meeting: Monday, May 14, 7:00 PM

Central Brevard Library & Reference Center

308 Forrest Avenue, Cocoa, Fl 321 633-1792

Program: TBD
The EAST COAST CHAMPION
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CHAPTER OFFICIERS


FLORIDA EAST COAST CHAPTER, NRHS





	President	Walter Smith	(321) 757-3349


	Vice-President	Hal Greenlee	(321) 636-3393


	Treasurer	Bob Selle	(321) 632-0944


	Recording Secretary	Harlan Hannah	(321) 636-7986


	Historian	Jerry Sheehan	(321) 452-8649


	Newsletter Editor (Interim)	Harlan Hannah	(321) 636 7986


	National Director	Tom Hammond	(321) 267-8339
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